Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 18th July 2011, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison (Chairman), Mike Jones, Sandie Rosser, Gill Rees,





Stuart Thomas, Lindsay Davies, Wynford Ellis Owen & Sara 




Pickard
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Stewart McKay, Penri Williams & Eric Priday.


County Councillor
Craig Williams
69
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas apologised for previous absences at meetings and also advised that PCSO Jess Southam had been transferred and her place would be taken by PCSO Tori Miller.  He went on to inform members of the crimes that had occurred in the period 11th May – 17th July 2011.
Creigiau recorded 8 crimes in this period, namely, 2 thefts, 3 instances of criminal damage, a theft from a motor vehicle, a shed burglary and an assault on Carnival Day.

Pentyrch recorded 8 incidents, namely, an assault, a theft, an instance of harassment, an instance of public order, 2 instances of cannabis possession and one other drug related offence.

Gwaelod y Garth recorded 3 crimes, namely, a theft, an assault and the theft of a car.
PC Thomas then spoke about the two PACT meetings that had occurred with the Pentyrch PACT meeting setting general priorities of youth annoyance.  The meeting that had been held in St Fagans attracted only five attendees, all of whom were Creigiau residents, including Cty Cllr Bowen and Cllr Thomas.  PC Thomas then spoke about the incident that had marred the latter stages of the carnival explaining what had occurred and that he had subsequently attended a meeting on 9th July with the organisers to review the events of the day and, hopefully, prevent any re-occurrence next year. 
Cllr Rosser advised the officer that motor bikes were in the Gwaelod woodland again behind her house although she admitted she had not reported this to ‘101’.  PC Thomas urged her and others to always report incidents, otherwise the statistics would never show that there had been a problem and the level of policing was determined from an analysis of the statistics.  Cllr Owen queried whether there was a big drug problem in Creigiau.  PC Thomas did not feel that there was a big problem, although advised that all areas had drugs and that it was an on-going battle.  Cllr Thomas advised the meeting that the PACT meeting also referred to the Children’s play area opposite the Creigiau Inn where the shrubs and trees had overgrown to such an extent that youths misbehaving in the area could hide in the vegetation.  Cty Cllr Bowen had indicated that he would ask CCC to cut these back.  Cllr Thomas also queried whether the ‘Trojan’ or Community bus could visit Creigiau.  There was, apparently, a waiting list for this and the Clerk was asked to write to CCC to put Creigiau forward as a potential visit site for the bus.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Thomas also questioned the validity of the monthly interchange of PACT meetings between Creigiau and St Fagans, as he felt that continuity was lost, especially when no-one from St Fagans attended the meeting at St Fagans.  PC Thomas countered that the PACT meetings represented Council Wards.
The next PACT meetings were on 13th September at Creigiau School and 14th September at Pentyrch Rugby club.  The Clerk asked PC Thomas if he could have the posters at least 2 weeks before the meetings to put up in the Noticeboards and also asked that he be added to the list of people who received the notes of the PACT meetings, so that he could bring them to the attention of the Councillors.  PC Thomas agreed to do so.  The Chairman thanked PC Thomas for his attendance.

70
Public Session

Kenneth Hughes was present and referred to the grant money handed out by the Council where any budget underspend is distributed amongst Charities from outside the area.  He felt that money raised locally should be distributed locally and urged Councillors not to distribute money outside the area.  He suggested that any extra money, and also money from the sale of the Rest Centre, should go the Pentyrch Village Hall.  He also raised the issue of the bags being put through the letter boxes asking for donations, arguing that the money raised did not all go to the designated charity and that many were just scams.
71
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Chairman pointed out that many organisations within Pentyrch were already putting together bids for the money raised from the sale of the Rest Centre, and that included the Village Hall, however, any such applications would be considered by the Council at the appropriate time.  As for the National Charities there had been no money left over for the last two years to give to organisations outside the Council area.  A general discussion arose with regard to National Charities with Cllr Owen arguing that many residents of the Council area benefitted from such charities.  It was felt that the PCC has got the balance about right with priority going to local requests, as they were considered four times a year, and it was only at the last meeting of the fiscal year that any monies, not distributed locally, were considered for distribution to outside Charities.
It was also pointed out that the issue regarding the bags being left at houses had been discussed in Council recently and PC Thomas had offered to investigate such occurrences to ascertain whether any of them were scams.
72
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 20th June 2011
Cllr Thomas proposed that the minutes were accurate; this was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by all present.  The minutes were then signed by the Chairman, Cllr Harrison.

73
Matters arising

Paragraph 61

Cllr Rees raised the issue of the purchase of new tables, chairs and cabinet and queried the progress.  The Clerk advised that he had not progressed this as yet, as other work had been on-going in relation to the preparation of the rooms for the museum.  Cllr Rees asked to be involved in the choice of the cabinet and expressed concern that matters were not progressing sufficiently quickly to open the museum by the end of September.  The Clerk advised that there was a further committee meeting in September and he would advise Councillors of the exact date as soon as possible and, in the mean-time, work was still progressing to prepare the rooms for the displays.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 63.1

Cllr Thomas stated that he had not yet heard from the Governing Body of Creigiau School.  The Clerk advised that he had spoken to and emailed the Clerk, Mr Dave Dawkins, with Cllr Thomas’ details.  Cllr Owen advised that Mr Dawkins was stepping down as the Clerk and that the next meeting was not until September.  Cllr Owen stated that he would advise of the details of the new Clerk.
Paragraph 63.5

Cllr Jones requested that a copy of the letter from Judy Keenor, which was circulated with the Clerk’s supplementary report, be forwarded to him, as he had missed the last meeting.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 66

Cllr Jones queried what had been done in relation to verifying the letter from Cty Cllr Ford.  The Clerk advised that he had checked the signs in the area and some had been corrected or updated but there was still a lot to do.  The Clerk had also written to Cty Cllr Ford asking for a copy of the CCC investigation but had yet to receive a reply.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 68

Cllr Jones queried the progress of four items on the Councillors Reports and was advised as follows:
1. Report dated 14.6.11 from Cllr Thomas.  A response had been received from CCC, which indicated that the overhang problem on Heol Goch was a result of wet weather pulling the leaf canopy lower than usual and identifying a particular tree on the A.4119 which had been cut-back.  A longer term solution on Heol Goch was being sought in conjunction with the land-owner(s).

2. Report dated 20.6.11 from Cllr Harrison in relation to village entrances was an item on the Clerk’s report.
3. Report dated 20.6.11 from Cllr Harrison in relation to the supply of electricity for a Christmas tree was awaiting a response from Western Power which was expected within a week.  Cllr Jones asked that he be informed of any response.  Clerk to arrange
4. Report dated 20.6.11 from Cllr Williams in relation to Mr Darryl Woods and the Yr Efail Trust.  The Clerk advised that he had responded to the two letters that Mr Woods had copied to all Councillors in Pentyrch, subsequent to the meeting, sending him copies of PCC correspondence with the Land Registry.  However, the fact that a previous owner at 7 Heol y Pentre had purchased an area of land from Taff Ely was not evidence that the land adversely possessed by the Yr Efail trust in 1989 also belonged to Taff Ely.  The fact that no challenge had been made to the adverse possession by either Taff Ely or their successor CCC was indicative of this.  The Clerk urged members that the PCC should not involve itself in the on-going dispute between Mr Woods and the members of the Yr Efail trust.  This was accepted by all Councillors present.

74
Community Link
The Clerk advised members that he had analysed the costs of producing the latest colour version of the Link and the cost of printing the 20-page magazine had been £1,068, the cost of distribution had been £80 and the cost of postage as part of the distribution had been £48.  This gave a total cost for the publication of £1,196.  However the advertising revenue, of 9 colour and 5 black and white adverts, amounted to £690 and therefore the net cost of the Link was only £506.  The Clerk pointed out that the net cost was now cheaper than at any time since he had been Clerk and suggested that consideration could be given to extending the colour section of the Link to also include the middle pages.  There was a general discussion and the Clerk  was advised to continue to monitor the costs. 
75
Clerk’s Report
75.1
Vacancies on External Bodies
Cllr Davies volunteered to represent the Council as the representative on the Radyr & District Good Neighbours.  Clerk to arrange
75.2 & 9
Co-option of Councillor for Creigiau Ward
There were four expressions of interest for the vacant position and the Clerk was asked to read out the applications to the meeting.  Councillors agreed that all four candidates were eminently suitable for the role and then discussed the best method of selecting just one.  It was decided to proceed by way of a ballot with each Councillor making a selection(s), which would be passed to the Clerk to count.  The result was that there were two votes for Mr Davidson, two votes for Mr Thomas, three votes for Mr Jones and three votes for Ms Howard.  As there was a tie, the Chairman made the casting vote as he had not voted for either Mr Jones or Ms Howard.  The Chairman cast his vote for Ms Howard, who was duly selected.  The Clerk advised he would inform all the candidates and also CCC (Electoral Services) in order that Ms Howard was sworn in.  Clerk to arrange
75.3
2010 – 2011 Accounts.
The Clerk had circulated the Internal Audit report and a copy of the Annual Governance Statement to members prior to the meeting.  Councillors agreed the Annual Governance Statement and the Chairman and Clerk duly signed the form.  They also agreed that the issue raised by the internal auditor, in respect of single scale salary points for all staff, would be considered at the next Staffing Committee meeting on 31st October 2011.  Cllr Thomas referred to the internal auditor’s report and felt that the Clerk should be congratulated that only a ‘small number’ of issues were queried by the auditor.
75.4
Land adjacent to 1 Nant y Garth, Gwaelod y Garth
The Clerk had circulated the letter from Mr Keith Roberts to all members and a discussion ensued with regard to this matter.  Cllr Rosser pointed out that the bus-seat had originally been on land that was not part of the triangle of land being offered to the PCC and asked that the Clerk ensures that any land accepted included this piece of land.  Members also felt that, whilst Mr Roberts was giving the assurance that he would pass the land to the PCC, it was important that the PCC receive a written assurance from Mr Griffiths that he would clear the land and not adversely possess it in the future.  Subject to these issues being resolved, it was agreed that the PCC would accept Mr Roberts’ offer.  Clerk to arrange
75.5
Museum/Visitors Centre
Members were shocked at the costs involved in the installation of a fire detection system and a discussion ensued.  Cllr Jones queried the opening times of the museum and the Clerk advised him that it was envisaged to be usually by appointment only and only when Council administrative staff were present.  On that basis Cllr Jones proposed that the fire detection system was unnecessary and that additional smoke detectors could be purchased to cover all rooms open to the public and notices indicating nearest exits could be prepared.  As the museum was not going to be open during the hours of darkness, additional battery powered exit signs were unnecessary.  This could be incorporated into a written policy and could be given to any visitor to the premises.  There was a general agreement in relation to this and the Clerk was asked to examine the options available.  Clerk to arrange
75.6
Fields in Trust

Members confirmed that they wished to proceed with the charitable deed of dedication in relation to the Creigiau Recreation Ground and the Memorial Park, Pentyrch. Clerk to arrange
75.7
Pentyrch Surgery

Members were very pleased that a surgery was to take over Dr Benedict’s practice and welcomed the Llandaff surgery’s successful bid.  All members were advised of the ‘meet and greet’ with the new Doctors, which was scheduled for Wednesday 17th August between 7pm – 9pm at Pentyrch Rugby Club

75.8
New Signs for Community Councils Villages.

Councillors were pleased with the response from CCC and agreed to new signs at the entrances to the villages.  It was felt that the signs should be on all approaches to the villages and the Clerk was asked to respond to CCC accepting their offer and asking that consistency in size and design be adopted for all four villages.  Clerk to arrange
75.10
Community Councils Charter with CCC
Members were appalled at the failure by CCC to implement the charter, two years after they promised to do so, and asked that the Clerk write directly to Jon House, the Chief Executive, bringing the matter to his attention and asking that he intervene to resolve the impasse.  Clerk to arrange
76
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £7,633.69p and receipts of £1,695.67p were recorded for June 2011.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Thomas seconded by Cllr Davies and agreed.
77
Planning Applications
There were 5 planning applications to consider:
a) 11/01055/DCH ~ 88 Maes y Sarn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 11/01072/DCO ~ 11 Primrose Cottage, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
c) 11/01119/DCH ~ Greystone, Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch.  Cllr Jones asked to see the plans as he wanted to see what sort of wall was proposed.  Unfortunately the plans had not yet been received and the Clerk advised that he would write to Development Control and then pass on the plans upon receiving them.  Clerk to arrange
d) 11/01124/DCH ~ 25 Bronhaul, Pentyrch.  The Clerk advised that he had written to Development Control for the plans but had not yet received them.  Cllr Jones asked that a copy be sent on to him.  Clerk to arrange
e) 11/01203/DCH ~ 9 Penffordd, Pentyrch.  Cllr Jones declared an interest.  There were no adverse comments.
78
Correspondence
Cllr Jones requested a copy of correspondence dated 11.7.11 from Bill Phelps.  The Clerk read out this correspondence to all members.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Davies referred to the John McAdams correspondence dated 6.7.11, 7.7.11 & 18.7.11 and a discussion ensued.  It was agreed that any subsequent planning application from Rockybank would be scrutinised closely.  
Cllr Thomas referred to correspondence from Cty Cllr Lisa Ford, dated 1.7.11, regarding the yellow lines requested for outside Tesco’s, Creigiau.  A discussion ensued where most members expressed disappointment at CCC’s response.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write back to Cty Cllr Ford expressing the PCC’s disappointment at the failure by CCC to act upon local concerns.  Cllr Jones wanted his objection to this course of action to be noted.  Clerk to arrange
79
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised Councillors that there were no significant overspends or underspends in the budget for the first three months of the financial year and that he was satisfied that the budgets remained on course at this time.

80
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
The Chairman advised that many of the issues normally considered at this juncture had already been considered earlier in the meeting.  
81
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	23.6.11
	Lindsay Davies
	I note that at Monday's meeting Sandie queried the accident that occurred on Sunday morning at the junction.  Although I understand - from the person who found the injured motorcyclist - that he was alone in the road when found, it may be that another vehicle was involved, so it would be helpful to have a traffic police view on the extent to which the accident was caused by the dangerous nature of the junction or driver error.  Three police vehicles were at the site within minutes and when I was walking past as the motorcycle was being recovered, so would be in a good position to advise at an appropriate point.  In the interim I would support the suggestion Sandie made last month that the City Council - or our own staff - be asked to remove all the foliage (eg laurel bush) from that junction to minimise the risks associated with what has become a very blind corner.
	CMO advised and Laurel to be cut right down.

	23.6.11
	Lindsay Davies
	John Achilles of Garth Olwg died last week after a long illness. His funeral is next Thursday 30th at 11 am at Thornhill.  Although I only knew him, and his wife Cindy, for the last 3 of his 15 years as a stalwart Trustee of the village hall, his contribution to maintaining the hall and its grounds, as well as active participation in previous village initiatives such as Neighbourhood Watch, has been substantial.  He will be sorely missed by all who knew him. 
	For information

	28.6.11
	Sandie Rosser
	I have been telephoned by Mr & Mrs Jenkins who live opposite the land on which our plinth stands complaining that the land has been fenced off by the new owners.  Apparently the previous owner, Reg, rented it from Cardiff County Council.  When Mr Jenkins contacted CCC to notify them a fence had been erected he was told that the owners would be sent an encroachment notice.  He was also told that Cardiff would be willing to sell the land to the present owners.  Could you please make enquiries, to find out the present position and if CCC still want to sell the land, should PCC not have the chance of first refusal?  In any event, can we press Cardiff to enforce the encroachment notice to remove the fence as it is preventing the public from accessing Council land?
	Email to CCC

	30.6.11
	Sandie Rosser
	I have spoken to the owners of Bryntaf who assure me that the new wooden fence replaced the concrete and wire fence that was there previously. They are not aware of encroaching on Cardiff Council's land.  I hope this information will be of use.
	For information

	13.7.11
	Stuart Thomas
	The digital display on the A.4419 (northbound) at Capel Llanilltern is not working because overhanging vegetation from surrounding trees is obscuring the speed sensors.
	Email to C2C

	14.7.11
	Sandie Rosser
	The storm drain opposite Garth Garage, near lamp post No. 6 is clogged with large stones, preventing water draining into it.
	Email to C2C

	14.7.11
	Sandie Rosser
	There is foliage overgrowing from the entrance to Viaduct Road, Gwaelod y Garth, along Main Road making it difficult for pedestrians to walk along the pavement.
	Email to C2C

	18.7.11
	Sara Pickard
	As First Minister, Carwyn Jones, included ‘Improve supply of and legislate on the amount of land to be used for allotments’ as one of the priorities of the new Welsh Government in his speech this week, could we consider showing a lead in our area by trying to push ahead now with the plan to develop allotments in Pentyrch, as we have discussed previously?
	Clerk to arrange

	18.7.11
	Sandie Rosser
	With regards to the plinth in GYG have we had a response from CCC yet regarding the fencing off of the land.  
	Clerk to arrange

	18.7.11
	Sara Pickard
	Would you keep me informed of any developments in relation to the allotments.
	Clerk to advise

	18.7.11
	Stuart Thomas
	There is supposed to be a pavement along the A.4119, Llantrisant Road, from Capel Llanilltern all the way up to Groes Faen.  It is noticeable that the RCT section of the road in well-trimmed and the CCC section is virtually impossible to walk along the pavement owing to the overgrowth of tress, shrubs and weeds.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.7.11
	Stuart Thomas
	I formally propose that we do not meet in August.  Seconded Cllr Jones  (Agreed)
	For information

	18.7.11
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	Every time it rains the road at Heol Pant y Gored in the dip between the hump back bridge and the telephone exchange floods and needs repairing properly
	Clerk to arrange

	18.7.11
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	There is a pot-hole on Heol Creigiau near its junction with Parc y Bryn, Creigiau
	Clerk to arrange

	18.7.11
	Mike Jones
	The visibility at Mountain Road at its junction with Tyn y Coed Road is severely impaired because of the overgrowth of vegetation at the junction.  When exiting from Ty y Coed Road, you have to be half-way across before you can see properly and needs to be cut back with some urgency.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.7.11
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	On 10th September there is a ‘recovery’ walk starting at 11 am outside City Hall, Cardiff to show the positive side recovery from of alcohol/drug dependency.
	For information

	18.7.11
	Sandie Rosser
	Thank you for removing the Laurel Bush at Main Road/Heol Goch, GYG.  Could some spring flowering bulbs be planted there for next year.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.30 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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